Weekly ReCAP for October 27, 2017

____________________________________
CPC meeting 1:30 to 4 p.m., Nov. 6 at different location! Please see Marti’s directions to the Volunteer Center below:
The address for the Volunteer Center is 255 Lewis Avenue, San Andreas, CA  (P.O.Box 196, San Andreas, CA  95249)

We share the same address as the San Andreas Elementary School, but we are located on the lower terrace, just down from the school office.  

In San Andreas at the blinking light in town, take Main Street (old Hwy 49) past the Metropolitan, across the little bridge and turn right on Lewis Avenue.  After about one block, Lewis Ave turns into a one-way street and our driveway is at the bottom of the steep hill, at the end of the chain link fence.

The proposed “Brown Bag” has been rescheduled for December 4th CPC meeting at the San Andreas Main Library .  
______________________________________________________________________________

From: district2vision@yahoogroups.com [mailto:district2vision@yahoogroups.com] 
Sent: Monday, October 16, 2017 10:16 AM
To: district2vision@yahoogroups.com
Subject: [d2communityvision] ACCG Monitoring and Science Symposium - November 8, Jackson CA.
 

 

Hi Folks of District 2,
 
The Amador Calaveras Consensus Group (ACCG), U.S. Forest Service, and California Fire Science Consortium are hosting a day of interesting lectures and ongoing Forest management monitoring projects surrounding the Mokelumne River Watershed. The Symposium will provide knowledge of ongoing work and will present findings from monitoring and research occurring within the ACCG/USFS Cornerstone project area in both Amador and Calaveras Counties. Come learn more about what our community based consensus group is working on and what is happening on our public lands. Or even better, get involved in some of this great outdoor work. There are a number of most excellent speakers lined up, but space will fill up soon, so register early.
 
The symposium will be on November 8th, and run from 8:00AM-5:00PM with a break for lunch.
 
Learn more when you sign up here: http://www.cafiresci.org/events-webinars-source/accg2017
 
Learn more about the ACCG here: http://acconsensus.org/ - You could join
 
Hope to see you there,
 
Reuben Childress
Watershed Conservation Associate
------------------------------------------
Foothill Conservancy
35 Court Street, Suite 1
Jackson CA. 95642
209.223.3508
www.foothillconservancy.org
______________________________________________________________________________

San Andreas Fire boosts firefighter stipends

Paying $3.13 per hour could bankrupt district

Special to the Enterprise from Dana Nichols /  Oct 19, 2017 Update
Top of Form

Bottom of Form

The men and women who put out fires in and around San Andreas, extract injured motorists from wrecked cars on area roads earn only $3.13 an hour for performing that work. And that’s more pay than they used to get.

In August, the San Andreas Fire Protection District Board of Directors boosted the stipend paid to firefighters to $75 per 24-hour shift. Engineers, who are responsible to drive and operate engines, are now paid $100 per 24-hour shift. That works out to just under $3.13 an hour for firefighters and about $4.17 an hour for engineers. Previously, both firefighters and engineers received $50 per shift.

District Chief Don Young said the board acted to boost pay to keep San Andreas competitive with surrounding districts. Even so, few people can afford to work for so little pay. The district often trains volunteers only to lose them when they get jobs that pay living-wages elsewhere. Often those jobs are in cities, making it difficult for volunteers to lend a hand back in San Andreas during their off-duty hours.

“We are just not getting the numbers who want to volunteer on a fire department as we did in years past,” Young said. Decades ago, all of the volunteers in San Andreas and at other small volunteer districts lived nearby. During rare emergencies, station sirens would sound and members from all over town would rush to the station to respond to calls, Young said.

Back in those days, the San Andreas station was also a social hub that came complete with a bar.

But times are very different now. Training standards are higher, the number of calls personnel respond to is higher and the bar – as well as any tolerance of intoxicating substances on duty – is long gone.

Now the agency tends to attract young volunteers who come to learn skills that can lead to better paying jobs elsewhere, Young said. He added that roughly half of the 40 people on the fire district’s roster do not live within the boundaries of the district, which includes San Andreas proper, as well as surrounding rural areas.

“We’ve always been a training ground for the larger agencies,” Young said.

Young said that volunteers who do remain in the area are sometimes unavailable for calls because they work shifts at other fire agencies.

“A lot of them have joined other departments to make up that pay differential in order to support families,” he said.

Kevin Hall, 21, works as many volunteer shifts as possible for the district under its schedule. That works out to five shifts in each two-week period, which yielded him pay of just $250 a week before the increase.

Hall commutes from Manteca. He used to live in Calaveras County, but his parents’ home was destroyed in the Butte Fire. Hall said it costs about $20 to put gas in his car each time he comes for a 48-hour shift. That means that just the fuel eats up 10 percent of the new stipend of $200 he earns for the two shifts.

How does he survive on so little per week?

“I am still living with my parents,” Hall said.

But he is trying to chart a future. “I am trying to get on with an ambulance company now.”

Hall is also part of a career-mentoring program the San Francisco district established. That might someday result in him landing a job in San Francisco or at another large agency.

One upside to the work is that Hall is getting experience driving equipment that would be out of reach for such a young firefighter in larger agencies. A $640,000 federal grant recently allowed San Andreas to purchase a fire engine that cost almost $700,000.

Hall, who now makes $4.17 an hour, is sometimes the person on call to run an engine worth more than four typical San Andreas houses.

He said he values that opportunity and knows someone his age would not get that chance if he was at a big-city agency that paid living wages.

“It would take years and years of experience,” he said of how such duties are assigned in places like San Francisco.

Federal dollars may help with equipment purchases, but they do nothing to help pay for fuel, repairs or personnel. The San Andreas Fire Protection District subsists on an annual budget of about $260,000 per year that comes from local property taxes, Young said. Only two people in the agency – Young and an office manager – receive salaries.

Everyone else is a volunteer, and only those volunteers who cover shifts at the station get the stipends. (Captains, who serve as duty officers when Young is not available, get $125 per shift.)

Young says the future of the district is uncertain. Right now, the agency is dipping into reserves to pay the increased stipends. Directors are discussing ways to increase revenues, but it is unclear whether San Andreas voters would be willing to pay more to maintain the district’s operations.

“There is not much chance of us continuing to do what we do now without additional funding,” Young said.

Making the problem more difficult is that the district’s call volume continues to grow. Where the agency once went days without a call, now firefighters typically respond three or four times a day.

The agency set records for call volumes two months in a row over the summer with 112 calls in July and 118 in August, Young said. The July calls included five structure fires, nine vehicle accidents, 12 wildland fires and 60 medical calls.

The agency could cut its call volume in half and greatly reduce costs if, for example, it stopped responding to medical calls. Yet Young and other district leaders dislike that idea. They are also reluctant to cut other services, such as assisting at Mark Twain Medical Center when medical transport helicopters land or helping other fire agencies when called to do so.

Still, despite the difficult financial situation, Young said the recent increase in pay for firefighters was the right thing to do.

“It helped our personnel greatly,” Young said. “They are making peanuts.”

______________________________________________________________________________
Fire District Shares Struggle Covering Costs Of Doing Business

10/20/2017 11:37 am PST
2
Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA – Although a local fire district voted to recently boost firefighters stipends paid to firefighters the chief is still finding it hard to recruit volunteers.

Back in August, the San Andreas Fire Protection District Board voted to draw from reserves to boost the pay to $75 for a 24-hour shift for fire crew and $100 for engineers who drive and operate the engines.

It does not take a math genius to guesstimate that the pay, not only well below minimum wage, works out to be between just over three and four dollars per hour for trained personnel entrusted with saving lives and property. Before the raise, firefighters and engineers received only $50 per shift.

According to District Chief Don Young the move was made in an attempt to keep San Andreas competitive with surrounding districts. He notes among changes with the times that have made the low stipends even more unattractive are that training standards are higher and there are many more service calls. Too, there is that zero tolerance for intoxication during or on either side of that 24-hour shift.

Caught Up In Training Then Losing Cycle
Young says the district has found itself in the position of training volunteers eager to learn the skills only to lose these people when they get living-wage jobs that are often outside the local area, which also makes it difficult or impossible for them to volunteer during their free time. He points out that already currently about half of the 40-person roster live outside district boundaries and many are sometimes unavailable for calls because they are working shifts at other fire agencies so they can make enough to support their families.

What this does, according to Young, is cast a shadow over the future of the district’s ability to successfully operate down the line. While federal dollars help with equipment purchases, they do not cover personnel, gas or repair costs. The San Andreas Fire Protection District’s annual budget of about $260,000 comes from local property taxes. Out of it comes Young’s and an office manager’s salary as well as the volunteer stipends and whatever operating costs the district incurs.

The district board is trying to work out ways that would increase revenues for maintaining services. Future options, according to Young, might necessitate the district reducing costs by cutting its call volume in half and no longer responding to medical calls; cutting assistance to Mark Twain Medical Center when medical transport helicopters land or answering assistance calls from other fire agencies. These are ideas Young says he and other district leaders are reluctant to pursue, at least at this point, despite the difficult times.

Young admits, “There is not much chance of us continuing to do what we do now without additional funding.” A big question mark is whether San Andreas voters value the district’s services enough to pony up more for helping cover the essential costs of doing business.

______________________________________________________________________________

Declining Unemployment Rate In Mother Lode

10/20/2017 11:36 am PST
92
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Sonora, CA — California’s unemployment rate held steady at 5.1-percent last month.

Sectors that posted the largest gains include government adding 27,000 jobs, followed by transportation and utilities with 13,000 new jobs. On the other hand, professional and business services posted the largest decline by losing 3,500 jobs, followed by manufacturing which lost 1,300 jobs. In September of 2016 the statewide rate was 5.3-percent.

Tuolumne County’s rate dropped from 5.7-percent in August to 4.9-percent in September.  Calaveras County’s rate fell from 5.2-percent in August to 4.5-percent in September.

California remains higher than the national unemployment rate which fell last month by 0.2 percentage points to 4.2-percent.

______________________________________________________________________________

	Unforgiving wildfires affect vineyard workers and owners

By ELLEN KNICKMEYER and OLGA R. RODRIGUEZ
Associated Press / October 21, 2017

	SONOMA, Calif. (AP) -- When the wildfires ignited, vineyard workers stopped picking grapes and fled for their lives. Some vineyard owners decided to stay and fight back, spending days digging firebreaks and sleeping among their vines for safety.

As the danger drew closer, grape pickers spread word of the threat and helped neighbors pack their homes. The owner of an elite golf resort abandoned his home to try to save his golf course.

The deadliest and most destructive wildfires in California history imperiled both the low-wage workers who harvest the nation's most valuable wine grapes and the wealthy entrepreneurs who employ them. Vintners were suddenly plunged into the same desperate struggle as their laborers, with everyone fighting to preserve the things most precious to them - families, belongings and businesses.

On the public beach campgrounds where hundreds of evacuees escaped the flames, the affluent slept alongside migrant workers and combed through donated supplies.

"We had people in Mercedes and Lexuses showing up" with soot on their faces after losing everything, said Patty Ginochio, a volunteer who helped feed, house and clothe evacuees. Even some of the well-off "had nothing but the clothes on their back. It's humbling."

If anything, the fires seemed to target the affluent, blackening leafy suburban developments and hilltop estates more than the flatlands where many farm workers and middle-class families live.

Winery owners with multiple houses will take vastly different roads to recovery than the grape pickers who lost the only rental home they could hope to afford. But for a short time, fire was the great leveler in a region where the wealthiest 1 percent of people makes 20 times more than the rest.

Everybody thinks the winery owners are "rich guys and rich families, and they're above everything," said Adam Mariani, a fourth-generation farmer whose family runs the Scribe Winery in Sonoma. "But the truth is people are completely bootstrapping here" and worried about the effect of the fires on their livelihood.

The harvest was winding down on Oct. 8 as Gonzalo Jauregui worked an overnight grape-picking shift intended to protect workers and the fruit from the heat of the day. Around 10 p.m., a gale blew into the vineyard outside of Sonoma with a strength that the 45-year-old had never seen before.

"We saw the power lines bouncing against each other and trees losing their branches and sparks flying," Jauregui recalled. The grape harvesters ran to their cars.

Dozens of other blazes were erupting at the same time across wine country, and Jauregui "could see the fire coming down the mountain."

At the Scribe Winery, the winds disrupted a dinner among the vines, upending table settings. Diners who had hoped to linger over their meals were driven inside. Kelly Mariani, one of the family members there, recalled the ominous rattle of rattlesnakes in dry grass as the wind rose.

By midnight, flames had burned a neighbor's home and were creeping down an oak ridge toward the winery buildings and family homes.

"There were hurricane winds. The house was rattling. The dog was barking," said Adam Mariani, whose family has worked for a decade to rebuild the winery, which was eradicated during Prohibition and turned into a turkey farm.

As fires came over ridge after ridge above the wine valleys, Manuel Contreras lingered for days at a Sonoma apartment complex housing mostly migrant workers like him. He helped neighbors pack belongings and find transportation and shelters.

"I want to be the last person out," he said.

While he spoke, firefighters and sheriff's deputies went house to house and business to business to warn people that the flames were expected to arrive within hours. But, Contreras said, authorities never came to tell the Spanish-speaking workers.

"We were waiting for them to come to tell us" it was finally time to go, he said. The grape workers finally joined the evacuation when they saw streams of cars racing out of town.

At Napa's championship Silverado golf resort, former PGA master Johnny Miller climbed to the roof of the white-pillared country club with a garden hose to save the clubhouse himself. He taped other hoses to the rails of balconies to spray water down on embers.

In one of the mansions near the course was Tim Wall, whose businesses include Rug Doctor carpet-cleaning and the golf resort. He made sure his family and animals were safe and left his home to its fate. Then he fought to save the golf course.

"I hadn't thought of it that way," Wall said of his decision to choose the course over his home. "If the house burned down, it wouldn't be near the impact, economically or otherwise, to myself or other people." The home survived.

In Sonoma County, Jauregui and his co-workers and neighbors sped home through smoke. They woke their families, then pounded on doors of their apartment building to wake others.

Adam Mariani, with help from a changing cast of relatives, friends, neighbors and passing crews of firefighters, used shovels and tractors to gouge firebreaks in the dirt.

Mariana and his brother figured their homes were lost, but they fought to save the winery's restored hacienda, a landmark from the days of California's first wine makers in the 1850s. When Adam needed to rest, he drove his car to the middle of the vineyards, where the live rows would resist fire.

The firebreaks, along with helicopter water drops from a reservoir maintained by the Gundlach-Bundschu winery and the vineyards themselves, helped crews finally turn the corner on the wildfires a week after the blazes began. In all, more than 100,000 acres burned in Napa, Sonoma and Solano counties, and more than 100,000 people evacuated.

Even as the flames eased, winery employees and owners alike faced economic fears. Many had gone more than a week without work, and months of rebuilding lay ahead. Shelters, soup kitchens and donation centers opened. Near Jauregui's home, 2,500 returned evacuees lined up last Wednesday for free lunches.

That day, he knocked on the doors of a bakery and other businesses to ask for work.

Scribe employees returned Wednesday, many for the first time. The green and gold landscape was etched with dark char lines. Blackened trees surrounded the winery on three sides. But the old hacienda, the homes and the winery buildings still stood.

Winery workers came back with red eyes. Adam Mariani enfolded them in his arms.

"It's all here," he said.


______________________________________________________________________________

8,400 Structures Destroyed By Northern California Fires

10/23/2017 10:54 am PST
351
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Napa, CA — CAL Fire reports that most of the wildfires should be contained later this week that are burning in and around the wine country in Napa and Sonoma counties.

Last week’s rainfall was significant in slowing the forward spread of the blazes, according to CAL Fire spokesperson Daniel Berlant. The largest fires are now over 90-percent contained. The latest is that 42 people have died and 8,400 buildings have been destroyed. The number is up from 6,900 structures late last week. The fires started to ignite on October 8 and quickly grew in size because of the heavy winds. They are the most deadly and destructive series of wildfires in California’s history.
________________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras Supes Prepare To Again Air Cannabis Ban Or Regulation Ordinance

10/23/2017 6:21 pm PST
173
Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA — Looming among several consent and a sprinkling of regular agenda items this week is another go attempt by the Calaveras supervisors to pass a permanent commercial cannabis grow ordinance.

According to the meeting documents county staff, which placed the item at the end of the agenda, estimated that at least five hours will be devoted to the cause. As reported here, last week’s attempt to get to a vote after hours of comments that spilled over into a second public hearing day was mired by the surprise appearance of a 60-page report commissioned and introduced by District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills on Wednesday.

It basically calls for the county to totally ban and shut down the industry due to apparently extreme negative environmental impacts — additionally recommending that state and federal agencies become involved for funding purposes, enforcement muscle power and expanded environmental research. The document’s debut triggered Board Chair and District 3 Supervisor Michael Oliveira to call for the board to table further discussion until the supervisors and staff had the opportunity to review it.

Speaking with Clarke Broadcasting on Monday afternoon, Oliveira admitted the report’s sudden appearance came as quite a surprise, at least to him. As for its potential impact on the proceedings, he noted that the board is under pressure to pass an ordinance to replace the temporary urgency rules that are set to expire next February.

“I know that our consultants, attorneys were instructed to take a look at [the report] and it is my understanding that they will be reporting…their take on the report, itself,” Oliveira confides. “But more importantly, there is going to be some staff input and I have to make a decision on whether I am going to be allowing public comment on it. As you well know I want this board to be transparent and I want to make sure that we do things right. So, depending on what is disseminated at the beginning of the meeting, I will make that decision as Board Chair.”

Following an 8 a.m. closed session the meeting is slated to start at 9 in the government center’s supervisors chambers (891 Mountain Ranch Road, San Andreas). Again, the cannabis ban or regulation topic is scheduled to come up as the last item under the regular agenda.

________________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras supervisors to consider new pot growing ordinance

Guy McCarthy / Union Democrat / October 23, 2017

Calaveras County picks up the divisive issue of cannabis cultivation today where it left off last week: with a public hearing on a new law banning or regulating cannabis cultivation and related commercial activities.

The Board of Supervisors and county staff will also seek to certify an environmental impact report prepared by a consultant to buttress the new law.

The action is scheduled to start at 9 a.m. today when a regularly scheduled board meeting begins in San Andreas. Cannabis cultivation is number 16 on the agenda for today’s meeting, but the board chairman could move it forward, according to Diane Severud, clerk of the board.

On one side are pro-ban supporters, who want to see the end of commercial cannabis cultivation in Calaveras County.

On the other are pro-regulation supporters, who argue that taxing legal growers is the only way to fund enforcement and crackdowns on illegal growers.

A 61-page document
A 61-page document paid for and put together by District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills and the nonprofit Communications Institute prompted the board to shelve the new cannabis law last week to give the county’s consultant, Ascent Environmental, time to review the document titled “Cultivating Disaster.”

Subtitled “The Effect of Cannabis Cultivation on the Environment of Calaveras County,” the document recounts previously published material. It recommends the Board of Supervisors pass an ordinance banning the cultivation of cannabis in open and in-door facilities, and that the federal Environmental Protection Agency and Drug Enforcement Administration get involved in the study and eradication of marijuana in Calaveras County.

Patrick Sullivan, an environmental consultant for 40 years who is based in Murphys, put together a critique of the document presented by Mills last week. He called it “Environmental Review of Mills Report - 4 Key Points.”

In a followup interview Monday, Sullivan said he is not a cannabis grower, he does not own any land where cannabis is being grown, and he has no financial interest in cannabis cultivation in Calaveras County. He emphasized his experience includes 35 years as an environmental forensics expert in which he’s been called to testify in court proceedings.

In his critique, Sullivan said of the document presented by Mills that the cited literature pertains to Humboldt and Mendocino counties and impacts to the Eel and Salmon rivers, and are not relevant to Calaveras County.

Sullivan said citations are out of date and do not consider new state regulations. The document makes conclusions that specifically contradict the final environmental impact report prepared by the county’s consultant, Sullivan said, and he asks, who is correct? Finally, Sullivan said the document’s “remedial action assumptions, conclusions and costs are pure make believe.”

Mills responds
Asked for response to Sullivan’s critique, Mills emphasized he has been speaking with multiple county, state and federal lawmakers for the North and Central Sierra foothills, including members of the Mountain Counties Water Resources Association.

“In reality, in what ways are we going to prevent a repeat of the Eel River disaster,” Mills said in a phone interview Monday. “The Eel River simply flows to the ocean. Studies over there could potentially provide a road map for Calaveras County to avoid a similar disaster.”

Mills said that Dr. Mourad Gabriel with the nonprofit Integral Ecology Research Center in Humboldt County has told him regulation “is something that could be done, but the state wasn’t ready for it.”

The primary difference between the Eel River and rivers in the foothills including Calaveras County is that the foothills provide drinking water for the rest of the state, including Los Angeles, Mills said.

“I spoke to Mountain Counties at their meeting last month, and it’s the question of knowns and unknowns,” Mills said. “A fire, a flood, these are knowns. We know what to expect. Environmental damage and chemical fertilizer contamination are unknowns because they are not something you can easily see.”

Who pays?
When asked how Calaveras County would pay for his plan, Mills said administrative costs of taking out marijuana is $500 a plant in Sacramento and Madera counties, and Calaveras County sheriff’s personnel have eradicated 96,000 cannabis plants so far this year.

“That could be $48 million in administrative fees, coming from fines and administrative fees against those who are currently growing,” Mills said. “If they don’t pay those fines, that gets applied to the property. The county will get something back from fines and admin fees, and that could help pay for further eradication and cleanups.”

Mills also said Calaveras County can get help with eradications at no cost through local and state agencies that cooperate with federal law enforcement in the High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas program.

“We have not quantified the level or the severity of environmental damage on any parcel growing in our county,” Mills said. “Nor have we monitored or remediated any of them, other than a couple of hash oil labs that were cleaned up by the sheriff.”

Mills said there are definite costs for environmental regulation, but “the benefit is we make our environment cleaner. Are we willing to put the cost to our society for generations to come by making a poor decision?”

Mills also asked why Calaveras County did not require performance bonds on parcells approved for cannabis cultivation back in May 2016 under the current urgency ordinance.

“We only talked about canopy size,” Mills said. “We never spoke to the environment.”

Congressman issues statement
Tom McClintock, a Republican who represents Congressional District 4 including Calaveras and Tuolumne counties, said Monday his position on cannabis cultivation was portrayed inaccurately or at least incompletely in a recent news report about the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors.

“The legislation I have sponsored or co-sponsored seeks to restore the principle of federalism: that commerce that is conducted entirely within a local or state jurisdiction is the business of those jurisdictions, and not the federal government,” McClintock said. “Legalization of local cannabis should be decided by local voters and supervisors, just as Calaveras County is now doing.”
McClintock said the beauty of federalism is that states and localities can try different approaches to issues like cannabis cultivation, “so that practical experience and not ideology or speculation can guide us.”

McClintock said he hopes a sharper distinction is made between legal growers who have obeyed the law, and illegal growers who have flouted it.
“Whether legalization is desirable will largely depend on whether it ultimately encourages adherence to the laws that protect our children and our environment,” McClintock said. “And that, in turn, depends on rewarding those who obey them and prosecuting those who don’t.”
A pro-regulation musician
The end of the first cannabis cultivation meeting last week turned raucous at times and it ended Tuesday evening on a sour note when a registered grower named Holly Johnston addressed the Board of Supervisors during public comment by singing her point of view while playing her guitar.

Johnston put her own words to a song performed by Woody Guthrie, a self-styled folk and protest singer, union supporter and rabble-rouser during the Depression and post-Depression in the 1930s and 1940s.

When Johnston began her three-minute version of Guthrie’s “Blowin Down this Dusty Road (ain't gonna be treated this away)” some people in the audience, including pro-ban supporters, walked out or stood up to stand with their backs to Johnston. In addition, Mills and District 5 Supervisor Clyde Clapp walked out. They later said Johnston was playing out of tune.

When the board reconvened Wednesday morning, county counsel explained that Mills and Clapp had reviewed Johnston’s musical testimony, so both the supervisors would be able to vote on a new law when the time comes.

Whether that time will be today remains to be seen.

________________________________________________________________________________

Supes request cannabis regulations

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / Oct 24, 2017 
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Calaveras County supervisors agreed Tuesday to send the cannabis ordinance back to the planning commission to craft a strict regulatory program for the industry.

The direction came after District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli, who prefaced the monologue with his preferences to ban, listed a series of suggestions he would need in order to support an ordinance that permanently allowed commercial marijuana cultivation.

Under the suggestions, farming would be prohibited in residential zones. Citing previous discussions from the planning commission, outdoor farming would be allowed on Agriculture One, Agriculture Preserve and General Forestry zones, limiting the industry to about 60 applicants within the current system.

Indoor farming would be even more restricted. Operations in Calaveras would only be allowed in light industry and business park zones. Currently, Tofanelli said there were three farmers who were conforming to the suggestions as of the hearing.

District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi made the motion to push the conversation back to the commission. District 3 Supervisor Michael Oliveira and Tofanelli approved. Dennis Mills, District 4, and Clyde Clapp, District 5, opposed the motion.

The direction at least temporarily delays a cannabis ban that has been in the works since January. It has been the topic of discussions the last two weeks, prompting three hearings on the proposed legislation.

It is not known Tuesday afternoon when regulatory discussions were scheduled to begin with the planning commission. Calaveras County Planning Director Peter Maurer could not be reached for comment after the hearing.

Under Tofanelli’s suggestions, those currently allowed to farm in Calaveras would be able to relocate to an acceptable property if they pass a soil and water test from an independent laboratory. Farming activities would cease within 30 days after an ordinance is approved for growers not already in the allotted zones. .

“They must have documentation the site is clean by an independent lab prior to applying for a new permit,” said Tofanelli in an interview after the hearing.

The laboratory in question would be county approved, but the cost would fall on the grower.

In other instances, farmers can apply a special permit to continue to grow outside the stipulated spaces, Tofanelli said.

The county would impose a hard cap of 50 applicants, also subject to soil and water testing, to begin the program, Tofanelli said. That way the county would not be inhibited from the rapid influx of farmers, he added.

The county will inspect sites twice a year, Tofanelli said. Soil testing, he added, will also occur twice a year. Anyone caught using illegal chemicals will have their licenses revoked.

Maximum cultivation size would remain at 22,000 square feet, he said. Grows must be set back 500 feet from an adjoining property. Greenhouses must be opaque to prevent light pollution in the sky.

Indoor grows would require air filtration. In addition to soil testing, a lab would check the runoff by testing the tank where it is drained into. If anything illegal comes up, Tofanelli said the permit would be revoked.

Tuesday’s events were a victory for farmers, said registered farmer Trevor Wittke. Any outcome other than a ban would have been a positive outcome for him.

“Today was all about whether we should jump off the cliff or not,” said Wittke in an interview after the hearing of the potential ban. “The ‘or not’ won today.”

Ban proponents on the other end of the equation were optimistic their fight was not over after the vote.

Bill McManus with the Committee to Ban Commercial Marijuana said supervisors could see regulations on paper and decide to ban marijuana farming.

After two days of contentious debate during the early stages of the public hearing last week, discussion turned dramatic again Tuesday after Oliveira, chairman of the board, elected to reopen public comment in response to the information Mills presented on Oct. 18.

Last week, Mills and Copperopolis resident Jack Cox, of The Communications Institute organized provided an environmental report during board deliberations during public comment.

Midway through, Ben Stopper, a local watchdog, emerged with a letter to East Bay Municipal Utility District from Clapp the supervisor sent to the district after last week’s hearings. Clapp confirmed Tuesday he was the author of the letter, with help from a retired San Francisco State University professor.

In it, it alleged marijuana cultivation was the reason why nitrate runoff was causing algae blooms along waterways. It later urged the EBMUD Board of Directors and staff to “consider what action would be appropriate to protect the Mokelumne Watershed.”

Stopper said in an interview after the comment there was no factual information to back up the claim. Calaveras County Water District General Manager Dave Eggerton said during public comment they had no evidence from their water testing that the pollutions were attributable to cannabis in anything they have tested.

Citing a CCWD report from shortly after the Butte Fire, Stopper said they had additional levels of Tenofovir Disoproxil Fumarate, Magnesium and Iron out of multiple tributaries leading to Hogan Lake after the Butte Fire.

He added drought conditions also could have impacted algae blooms.

“We can’t prove cannabis was involved,” Stopper said. “We have no data.”

An environmental report remained a heavy topic of conversation on Tuesday.

In a review of the report, which was later determined to cost two full days of work for two contracted consultants, Gary Jakobs of Ascent Environmental said the report that highlighted impacts of cannabis cultivation in the county was accurate in naming the environmental impact of illegal grows.

“It mentioned the lack of controls for pesticides and fertilizer. Grading has been shown to pollute water life and kill wildlife, including endangered species,” said Jakobs in the report.

In an interview, he added, however, the report appeared to bulk legal grows with illegal, suggesting the effects from illegal grows would occur with registered grows. He said also the report did not take into account the proposed regulations from the environmental impact report his company prepared for the cannabis situation.

Mills said during discussions last week he was more concerned about the environmental damage than any revenues the county would receive from marijuana regulations. He said Tuesday he was concerned Calaveras was not receiving cost recovery for marijuana enforcement.

http://www.calaverasenterprise.com/news/article_40016f64-b92a-11e7-aea0-e7f9e3c3fa45.html 
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Calaveras Strikes Settlement Agreement With Teachers Union

10/24/2017 7:32 pm PST
3
Tracey Petersen, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA – After being on the picket lines for four days, the Calaveras Unified Educators Association teachers union and Calaveras Unified School District have reached an agreement to put all teachers back in the classrooms Wednesday.

Superintendent Mark Campbell reports, “It came down to compensation. We were able to agree to a four percent salary increase and once we were able to reach that resolution on that piece of the contract everything else really fell into place.” Campbell adds the raise will be retroactive to July 1; class sizes will be one teacher to 24 students for elementary schools and one to 30 for middle and high schools. Taken off the table was a $100 medical cap.

As reported here last week, teachers walked out last Thursday after negotiations broke down with the district that was offering a two percent increase to the union’s call for 6.5 percent.  Union president Lorraine Angel indicates, “It took quite a lot of shuffling to get to the four percent. We also did some restructuring on our salary schedule. By doing that we were able to, combine with the four percent increase, boost our new employees compensation and hopefully we can retain them. We also sweetened the pot for some of our retirees by adjusting the salary schedule as well. So, some people may retire that hadn’t planned on it before and that will save the district some money.”

Campbell notes that because of a “me too” clause not only the teachers but all staff will receive the four percent increase, which will add another two million over the next two years to an already ailing budget. He stresses, even before the teachers strike, the district was working on shaving $900,000 to balance the budget that included possibly laying off seven teachers. “With our budget being 84 percent people, there’s no doubt that you’re going to make budget cuts that impact people,” advised Campbell.  He elaborated, “We’re going to have to be very careful and analytical about where it is we’re going to cut. This is not going to be easy for anybody.”  Angel argues additional retirees will help compensate those costs, “Oh, it definitely counters that.” She adds, “They have been increasing their reserve or their carry over money every year since 2014. So, this is not out of line with the revenue that they are taking in but if we have people retire then that will change that picture also.”

Surprisingly, both sides will be back at the bargaining table in January to start talks on the next two year contract to run through 2020.  Campbell suggests everything will be back on the table including possible cuts to sports and music classes. Angel expects that they will continue to discuss contract language not addressed in this round, but cannot specify any more than that because the members have not been surveyed. Forebodingly Campbell shares, “I’m scared to death about the future with our budget, but glad we’re back to some degree of normalcy.”

______________________________________________________________________________
Published Oct. 24, 2017 at 08:15PM

Calaveras Board doesn't ban cannabis growing, sends issue back to staff to develop regs

Guy McCarthey / Union Democrat / October 24, 2017
The commercial cannabis cultivation debate in Calaveras County is far from over, as the Board of Supervisors voted 3-2 Tuesday to have staff prepare strict regulatory language to be reviewed by the Planning Commission before coming back to the board.

“The bottom line is a ban did not pass today,” District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi, who represents Mokelumne Hill, Sheep Ranch, Mountain Ranch, Calaveritas, Wilseyville, West Point, Paloma, Glencoe and Rail Road Flat, said after the vote.

District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli directed county staff to include an extensive list of stipulations, referencing language from the Planning Commission that recommends having 83 percent of registered growers pushed out of residential neighborhoods and other zoned areas.

“That’s the board’s decision,” said District 5 Supervisor Clyde Clapp, who ran for election last year on a platform supporting a ban. “That’s the way it goes. Hopefully what they come back with we’ll be able to agree on.”

Tofanelli said after the vote he hopes that when county staff bring regulatory language back to the board, the county’s five top elected representatives will be united and pass a new ordinance.

Kicking the can?
“It’s kind of like kicking the can down the road,” Former District 1 Supervisor Cliff Edson said. “I’m glad they didn’t vote for a ban. The framework for a good regulatory program is there. They just need to get started on it.”

Bob Bowerman, executive director for Calaveras County NORML, cast the outcome Tuesday in negative terms for growers. NORML stands for the National Organization for Reforming Marijuana Laws.

“They voted for a ban under a different name,” Bowerman said. “Given what Tofanelli asked for, they are going to put 85 to 90 percent of registered growers out of business. Given the stipulations on where grows can be located, it’s a ban in disguise.”

Daren Toschi, a 40-year resident of San Andreas and Calaveras County took it a step farther in describing what strict regulations described by Tofanelli could mean.

“This is going to detrimental to the underground cottage industry Calaveras County has cultivated for years, since the 1960s,” Toschi said outside board chambers Tuesday evening. “We finally had the ability to come out and bring this opportunity to our county, for a major community-building economy, to bring it into the light finally.”

Stiff zoning regulations on where cannabis can be grown are going to push pot farmers back into the darkness, which is not beneficial to the community, Toschi said.

“It’s going to displace hundreds of families and take millions away from the county in tax revenues,” Toschi said. “As an alternative we could come with a thorough ordinance focused less on zoning on more on a percentage of square footage compared to the parcel size. That’s the solution without displacing everyone in the industry.”

Longtime growers in Calaveras County, Toschi said, are all about organic practices and responsible cultivation.

Fingerpointing continues
The board vote Tuesday brought an end to the latest round of contentious public hearings on pot farming this week and last week. But there are sure to be more in the near future, as both sides on the divisive issue – pro-ban and pro-regulation – showed no sign of losing interest in how cannabis cultivation and its commercial potential will reverberate in Calaveras County.

Before the Board of Supervisors voted, an attentive audience learned how Clapp shared information, from the document “Cultivating Disaster” distributed last week by District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills, with the East Bay Municipal Utility District board of directors.

Email records requested by The Union Democrat showed Clapp sent a letter headlined “Urgent Watershed Water Quality Problem” to the East Bay MUD board, and copied it to staff at Calaveras County Water District at 8:20 p.m. Thursday last week, a day after Mills unveiled his document.

Clapp copied his warning letter to staff with Calaveras County Water District, as well as Brad Banner, the county’s environmental management administrator, and Diane Severud, the county’s board clerk.

‘No collaboration’
Ben Stopper, a resident of Rancho Calaveras in Clapper’s District 5, said Clapp’s sharing of the information showed Clapp’s disregard for his constituents and the county as a whole because it could expose Calaveras County to litigation.

“Board direction was not given to disseminate this information,” Stopper said. “He put this out with no evidence or data to back it up. The sender of this email violated his oath of office by putting the county in position to be sued by East Bay MUD.”

Mills disputed Stopper’s characterization and suggestion that he had somehow collaborated with Clapp to share the information with East Bay MUD. Mills maintained Clapp’s letter did not contain specific information from the document he distributed, until Clapp said out loud to the audience, that yes, he had included information from “Cultivating Disaster” in his letter.

Earlier, Gary Jakobs and Chris Mundhenk with county consultant Ascent Environmental presented their review of “Cultivating Disaster,” a task they took about two full days on.

“In summary, the document provided by Supervisor Mills is considered an accurate accounting of literature and information available regarding unregulated, illegal, illicit and potentially trespass cannabis cultivation operations but should not be misconstrued to apply to impacts of existing and potential cannabis-related operations that adhere to applicable regulations, including the Urgency Ordinance, Central Valley RWQCB General Order, and statewide General Order regarding cannabis cultivation,” Jakobs and Mundhenk said.

As noted in the environmental impact report prepared by Ascent Environmental for the county, the presence of illegal grows may persist whether a ban or an ordinance regulating cannabis cultivation and commerce is adopted, Jakobs and Mundhenk said.

“Information presented in the study submitted by Supervisor Mills does not necessitate revisions to nor alter conclusions of the EIR,” Jakobs and Mundhenk said.

Later, Tofanelli placed a thick stack of regulation texts and handbooks before his microphone where people could see them. The hardback, softback and ring-bound volumes, more than a half-dozen in total, stood several inches thick. Tofanelli said he uses the texts in his work as a steel construction contractor.

“You want to talk about stiff regulations?” Tofanelli asked before the board voted. “These are regulations.”

Tofanelli then proceeded to list out for county staff numerous specific stipulations he wants to see in any draft of a regulatory ordinance.

“I’m still in favor of a ban but I could consider regulations,” Tofanelli said at one point. Nearly a half hour later he concluded, “I won’t vote for anything that does not include all this.”

______________________________________________________________________________
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Trump opposes massive California water project

By ELLEN KNICKMEYER
Associated Press

	[image: image1.png]



SAN FRANCISCO (AP) -- The Trump administration distanced itself Wednesday from Gov. Jerry Brown's ambitious plan to build California's biggest water project in decades, casting the $16 billion proposal to build two giant tunnels as another legacy from the Obama era that it does not support.
The comments from a U.S. Department of the Interior spokesman marked the first public statements by the Trump administration on the initiative and signaled the latest setback for the project that California's 79-year-old leader had hoped to see launched before he leaves office next year.

The Obama administration gave millions of dollars for planning the tunnels, but "the Trump administration did not fund the project and chose to not move forward with it," Russell Newell, deputy communications director for the U.S. Interior Department, said in an email.

Asked in an email exchange if his statement meant the Department of Interior "isn't going to be moving forward with California's tunnels project, is that right? The Trump administration has ruled that out?" Newell responded, "Yes."

Newell later softened the statement, saying the Interior Departmenit shared California's goals for a more reliable and environmentally friendly water supply but "does not expect to participate in the construction or funding" of the project in its current form.

Interior officials "will continue to work with the state and stakeholders as the project is further developed," Newell said.

While the plan is a state initiative that was never slated to draw upon federal financing, it would intersect with existing state and federal water projects and would require approval from the Interior Department to move ahead.

Brown wants California water agencies to pay to plan and build two, 35-mile-long tunnels to divert part of the state's largest river, the Sacramento, to supply water to the San Francisco Bay Area and central and Southern California.

But the plan has hit its biggest obstacles yet in recent weeks, when two key water districts opted not to help fund it. In another setback, the Interior Department's inspector-general last month challenged the $84 million that the federal agency had contributed to the project under Obama, calling it an improper use of taxpayer funds.

As a presidential candidate, Donald Trump called broadly for more projects to bring water to farmers in California, the country's leading agricultural state.

Lisa Lien-Mager, a spokeswoman for the state Natural Resources Agency, said the statement Wednesday from the Interior Department was good news for the project.

"The statement provided by the DOI confirms what the state and its water project partners already knew; while the federal government does not intend to fund the construction costs of the project they will continue working with the state and stakeholders to facilitate and permit WaterFix," she wrote in an email, using the state's term for the tunnel project.

Trump's administration had not previously taken a stand on the tunnels project pushed by California's Democratic governor, though federal wildlife agencies gave the green light in June. They found that the plan would not mean extinction for endangered and threatened native species, including native salmon.

The Trump administration has targeted a number of projects supported by Obama, from immigration initiatives to international trade deals.

Trump's policies also are at odds with many of those backed by Brown, who has referred to the president's supporters as cave-dwellers and called Trump's actions in office "stupid and dangerous and silly." Until now, however, Brown had avoided most public rifts with the Trump administration over federal decisions dealing with California.

Brown's administration and the Metropolitan Water District of Southern California, with Brown one of the project's main backers, argued the two tunnels - each the width of a three-lane highway - would make for more reliable water supplies, especially for the more arid south.

Supporters and opponents disagree on the effect on struggling native species. Opponents say the tunnels could be used to drain much of the water from the West Coast's largest estuary - the San Francisco Bay and adjoining rivers.

"At a minimum, this announcement certainly complicates the state's chances of ever funding and permitting the massive twin tunnels project," said Doug Obegi, a senior attorney for the Natural Resources Defense Council, which opposes the plan. "It's yet another reason for the state to transparently work with all stakeholders to reconsider this proposal."

Newell, with the Interior Department, made his statements in response to a request Tuesday by California's Democratic members of Congress for a new probe of U.S. spending on the project under Obama.

Five Democrats, including opponents of the tunnels, asked the U.S. General Accountability Office to determine whether the planning payments were illegal.

"The $84 million spent in taxpayers' money without disclosure to Congress and kept hidden from the public were decisions driven and executed by the Obama administration and that team," Newell said.

Interior Secretary Ryan Zinke "believes that using tax dollars wisely and ethically is a big responsibility and is at the heart of good government," Newell said.

Federal and state authorities were discussing cooperation on the project since at least 2008, when George W. Bush was in office. Obama's administration pushed for the tunnels, including funding planning costs.
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Over 700 Are Living Homeless In Tuolumne County
10/26/2017 6:29 am PST
303
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Sonora, CA — ATCAA, the Amador Tuolumne Community Action Agency, released the findings of a summer pit count identifying the number of homeless residents in Tuolumne County, and the figures are eye-opening.

Funding for the count came from a grant given by the Sonora Area Foundation. ATCAA released the numbers at its office on Blue Bell Road last night and then hosted a community conversation looking ahead. A total of 711 homeless residents were located during the count, and of note, 177 were children under the age of 18.

ATCAA Executive Director Raj Rambob comments, “I think the sheer number, 711, is a big number of homeless. Over half of that are folks that identified as being from Tuolumne County, a little over 100 didn’t identify where they were from, and the balance are from out of the county. I think the single most staggering stat to me is that eight high school students are living in a tent, and still going to school. I think that’s remarkable.”

The main issues cited that led to homelessness from the people who ATCAA interviewed include a lack of affordable housing and employment opportunities.

Looking at possible interventions and solutions, Rambob notes, “We talked about multiple approaches. The most simple one to talk about right now is a ‘low bar approach’ and find some space to bring in minimal infrastructure, showers, garbage removal, laundry, restrooms, and bring in some community members to build relationships, and also have program representatives available on site from time to time. That’s something, I think, we’re going to be talking a little bit more about soon.”

Acknowledging that reducing homelessness is a major challenge, there seemed to be a majority consensus among those in attendance that the best approach is to pick a single thing/project, make it a success, and then gradually build on that success with other efforts.

Some of the volunteers that helped conduct the pit count were on hand last night, as well as homeless advocates, and local officials, like county supervisors Sherri Brennan and Randy Hanvelt, and Sonora City councilmembers Mark Plummer and Jim Garaventa.

To view the slideshow from last night’s presentation, detailing many more of the stats, click on the image box.

https://www.mymotherlode.com/news/local/331872/over-700-are-living-homeless-in-tuolumne-county.html?utm_source=myMotherLode.com+Daily+News&utm_campaign=fa73c1e91d-RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_a3d2ace109-fa73c1e91d-129309153&ct=t(RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN 
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Community Outpouring Helps Realize Special ‘Big Dreams’ Park

10/25/2017 4:18 pm PST
2494
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Sonora, CA — A five-year long dream-turned-journey dedicated to creating a community park geared for special needs kids and families appears ready to finally come true.

Sarah Garcia, founder/president of the local nonprofit Big Dreams Universally Accessible Parks and Playgrounds, says she received word yesterday of sizable incoming donations that will push the group’s fundraising efforts over the top.

“We raised over $300,000 to get this park funded and it has been quite an adventure,” admits Garcia, a 14 year veteran of Tuolumne County Parks and Rec who this past summer became the director of Tuolumne’s First 5 program. She calls the experience an “amazing” one, meeting and building relationships across the county. She readily admits the process has taken quite a bit longer than she had expected and is glad to have been blissfully unaware at the onset back when the idea was inspired by her daughter Ruby, now eight years old, when she was a special needs toddler.

In hindsight, Garcia says, “I think I just did not realize when we first started how difficult it would be to get a project like this off the ground. But I have spoken to many different project coordinators all around the state who are working on projects like this — and for some it has taken up to ten years to get their projects going.” As part of a community partnership with the county, the park will be built at the site of a present park that needs to be replaced, which is located next to the Tuolumne Memorial Hall. As reported here, the organization still needed over $100,000 going into its annual “Starry Night Dinner In White” fundraiser, which was held last month at Jamestown’s Hurst Ranch, drawing $36,000 more into the coffers.

Project Receives $150,000-plus Windfall
Completely thrilled and still a bit dazed, Garcia recounts that the project raised $150,000 just in the past month, specifically through the efforts of Sonora Area Foundation. “They had a private donor come forward with an anonymous $50,000 matching funds donation…then Sonora Area Foundation just granted us $40,000 yesterday — and we did get a match for the $50,000 in part from that donation from the Sonora Area Foundation,” she explains. Adding to that are checks just received from Chicken Ranch Casino and the local Kiwanis Club, respectively for $10,000 and $3,000. Topping all that off she notes, “Sonora Sunrise Rotary has chosen us to be the beneficiary of their 2018 celebrity serving dinner at Black Oak Casino this coming April 13th!” She guesses that event has the potential to add at least another $15,000 towards funding the park.

While it took nearly five years of mostly small-donation gifts trickling in to raise the first $150,000, the balance of funding has piled in within the space of about a month. AS Garcia surmises, “So it just was kind of this big domino effect — once these different [larger] donors saw that we were getting really close — and how prepared we were.” With blueprints just needing minor modifications, the park design done — and no need for an EIR report since the location is already a park — she says the next steps will include beginning the paperwork process with the county and pulling permits.

“We are shooting for the spring to break ground and shortly after build it fairly quickly,” Garcia outlines, thankfully acknowledging thousands of dollars in construction materials donations from Blue Mountain Minerals along with pledges of labor and services assistance from various sources. While the concrete work might take a couple of weeks, plus drainage, irrigation and plumbing for the new drinking fountains, installing the actual playground equipment should only take a couple of days, making it probable that the new park will be able to open before the end of the school year.

By design the entire playground and park — barring the landscaping — will be wheelchair accessible with solid surfaces throughout that include “squishy rubber” under the playground equipment. Garcia, whose group spent significant time learning through the project’s development of various special needs, is quick to point out, “[The surfacing] is just a small portion of how this park is accessible — it is not just about wheelchairs and walkers..it is also for kids with vision impairments…autism with specific needs in settings like this…to make sure that the entire park is for people with different abilities.”

‘Big Dreams’ Ready To Help Beget More
Choking up a bit, Garcia confides the whole endeavor started as something that she envisioned for her daughter and some of her friends that evolved into a much bigger thing. “It is about bringing people together and creating a place where everybody can come together, play and be equals,” she emphasizes. She is proud to add that word has spread about the project to the point that people from across the country are contacting the nonprofit, asking for advice on how to get something like it built in their communities. “So it is really amazing…it is great to help kind of direct them on who they should go to — to get processes started,” she states.

Once the park in Tuolumne is done, Garcia wants to let people know that the Big Dreams Playgrounds board and supporters, many who have been there from the beginning, are committed to continuing their work. “We will have a fund open at Sonora Area Foundation that other communities in Tuolumne County can apply to — to have their local park made more accessible,” Garcia says happily.

Along with continuing with its annual fundraiser, she promises, “We will be applying for funds all over the place to keep a fund open at Sonora Area Foundation — where people from all over can write proposals to us and then we can help assist them in getting their local park made more accessible for their kids and their families.” To read more about her group’s efforts, click here. To view design images of the Tuolumne park, click the image box slideshow link.
https://www.mymotherlode.com/news/local/331795/community-outpouring-helps-realize-special-big-dreams-park.html?utm_source=myMotherLode.com+Daily+News&utm_campaign=fa73c1e91d-RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_a3d2ace109-fa73c1e91d-129309153&ct=t(RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN) 
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Angels Camp to discuss marijuana ordinance

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com  / Oct 26, 2017

 

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

Angels Camp may never become a highly regulated jurisdiction for commercial marijuana cultivation enthusiasts, but it could qualify as a support system for the industry at large.

Last week, the Angels Camp City Council directed staff to return with an urgency ordinance that could potentially allow for manufacturing testing facilities and distribution centers for marijuana as long as the applicants obtain conditional use permits from the city.

If passed, the ordinance would impose a moratorium on all cultivation. Dispensaries within the city limits would also be prohibited.

The development comes at a time when the city needed to develop policies before the start of next year, when the state rolls out its marijuana program, in order to control the conversation, said City Attorney Derek Cole.

“We needed to have something in place now because we don’t want to just hand over all regulatory authority to the state,” said Cole in a telephone interview.

The establishment of an industry could produce revenue for the city’s budget, something the city needs. Earlier in summer, the City Council passed a barebones budget that included deficit spending. The shortfall, originally projected at $300,000, was in the $50,000 range for a budget with $3.375 million in expenses. The difference was made up by reserves.

Angels Camp Finance Officer Julie McManus said during the summer budget hearings the City Council needed to find an unused revenue stream. Mayor Scott Behiel said during the meetings one source could be through marijuana.

Money locally could come through taxation, something the city would have to approve via a vote like the Measure C cannabis tax voters approved last year in unincorporated Calaveras County. The Calaveras initiative does not apply to the city even though it was voted on by city residents, said McManus during last week’s City Council meeting.

If taxation is rolled out, the only thing that would be subject to payments would be manufacturers, said Prapanna Smith, a registered Calaveras County marijuana cultivator. The city could impose excise taxes on the corporations that make special products like edibles, oils and other manufactured products.

Testing laboratories – lucrative businesses that could charge $100 per test to evaluate whether marijuana is moldy or hazardous – would be subject to taxes that any other business is required to pay to the state, Smith said.

“They will have to pay their application fees and normal business taxes, but having an excise tax on a service rather than product might be an issue,” said Smith in an email.

Distributors, which would act as middlemen between growers and retailers under the state’s regulatory system, would coordinate with growers about who should pay taxes to the state.

“In this industry, distributors can ask the growers to cover the tax, pass it to their retail clients or pay it themselves,” said Smith of a $9.25 state excise tax per ounce of cannabis flowers. “The most important thing to them will be the tax is paid, not necessarily who pays it.”

In all likelihood, the support industry in Angels Camp would need a system of marijuana cultivators in the Mother Lode in order to survive.

Currently, marijuana cultivation is prohibited in Amador and Tuolumne counties. A proposed commercial cannabis ban in Calaveras County was at least temporarily defeated on Oct 24. Calaveras County supervisors voted to direct planning commission staff to return with a regulatory system for cannabis cultivation.

In that, there would have to be a lucrative business proposition for entities to come into Angels Camp. McManus said during last week’s meeting that an excise tax, on top taxes imposed by the state, could price a number of businesses out of the city.

Further hindering Angels Camp as an attractive location, Smith said, is that jurisdictions are trying to compete for lucrative cannabis businesses by offering attractive perks where taxes are lower than other participating municipalities.

For the city, it would have to be a good deal as well. McManus said via email they do not have a current cost estimate for regulating or banning the industry.

It is not known whether a system will even be implemented in the city. No vote was taken, but the direction was given to staff to draft the urgency ordinance. Cole said it appears the City Council has a lot of thoughts to deliberate.

The topic returns to the council on Nov. 7.

______________________________________________________________________________

Auditor-Controller to forego re-election

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / October 26, 2017

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

Rebecca Callen, the Calaveras County auditor-controller, announced Tuesday she will not return to office after her term expires at the end of 2018.

In an email disseminated to the board of supervisors last week, she said the county was heading in a direction she did not want to be part of. She added the leadership and decisions have not corresponded with her vision.

Callen said leadership within the county is fractured. When faced with decisions, leaders take differing perspectives to drive the situation in 20 different directions. She said it leaves the county overextended.

Callen won the position in an election in 2010 after she defeated Carl Stoughton, a business owner at the time. Callen ran unopposed in 2014.

Entering the election next year, Calaveras will have qualifications for the position. The county does not currently list any requirements for the job, meaning any registered voter can run for the office.

If approved during a supervisors meeting on Nov. 14, applicants will need either a certified public accountant accreditation, a university degree with a major in accounting plus five years experience, with three continuous, in a senior fiscal management position dealing with fiscal responsibilities, a certification from the Institute of Internal Auditors with a professional internal auditor designation plus at least 16 college semester units in accounting, finance or auditing or have served in a county auditors role for a continuous period of at least three years.

Factoring in on the decision to forego the election, Callen said the other key issues in Calaveras have fell out of priority. She said the General Plan, avenues for economic growth, disaster recovery, county staff and facilities have been ignored with the emphasis to deal with the marijuana situation.

“Every jurisdiction felt recovery from the recession. We missed it. We’ve been so involved with the minutiae, we fell asleep at the wheel.”

There could be time for a change of heart, Callen said, but she acknowledged it would take progress toward “civility and unification.” She has felt unsupported much of the past two years. She said she felt retaliated against by people she declined to identify.

“They know who they are,” Callen said.

The candidacy declaration and nomination period begins on Feb. 12, 2018, and ends on March 14, 2018, if Callen does not file to return, said Calaveras County Clerk-Recorder Rebecca Turner. The signatures-in-lieu of filing fee period begins on Dec. 14 and ends on Feb. 7, 2018.

An election for the position will be held during the California Primary Election on June 5, Turner said. If a single candidate does not obtain more than 50 percent of the vote, the position will be determined in a run-off election on Nov. 6, 2018.

The newly elected individual will take office on Jan. 7, 2019.

______________________________________________________________________________

GOP Wildfire Bill Would Loosen Environmental Regulations

10/27/2017 7:59 am PST
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B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Washington, DC — Congress will vote next week on a bill that would reduce environmental regulations in order to fast-track tree removal projects on national forest lands.

Notably, it would waive environmental reviews on projects up to 30,000 acres in areas prone to extreme wildfire risk or insect infestation. House Majority Leader Kevin McCarthy of California says the legislation will be one of many in response to recent wildfires that have ignited in the state.  He says the bill up for review next week will include reforms to make national forests less susceptible to larger wildfires. Republicans are in a good position to pass the legislation, holding the House, Senate and White House.

The Associated Press reports that Democrats are upset that the proposal doesn’t acknowledge or address what they feel are root causes for increasingly severe wildfire seasons, citing climate change and increased development near forest lands.

______________________________________________________________________________
